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Will Johnson hunched over in the huddle. His hands barely propped up his upper
body. He struggled to breathe.

He gasped.

Several of his Heidelberg College teammates glanced over.

"What's wrong?" one asked. "Are you all right?"

"Nothin'," he quickly responded. "I'm fine."

He gasped for another breath.

The huddle broke, the former Jackson High standout took his position at outside
linebacker, unaware his blood vessels were inflamed, scarring his lungs and
destroying tissue.

As Johnson braced on the Baldwin-Wallace football field in Berea, he was close
to death.

Troubles begin

Six-year-old Will Johnson stared at a new, white football helmet, as it sat
snugly on his older brother's head.

Will wanted his own helmet, and to play on Patrick's youth team in Edmond,
Okla., but he was too young.

"Wait 'til next year," his mother told him.

So he waited. He spent a season of fall nights on the sidelines, watching
7-year-old Patrick dart around the field.

Thirteen years later, Will walked onto the Heidelberg practice field and quickly
became known for his tenacity. He started his sophomore year, and by August
drills of his senior season, he was a team leader.
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Johnson prepared for the 2003 season like every other: hard. Yet he felt
sluggish, like an old man.

He started coughing and had to hustle to keep up with teammates.

Must be the flu, he thought. So he ignored the symptoms and worked even harder.

Off the field, he couldn't sleep, yet he felt listless. Perspiration covered his
face. Sores covered his tongue.

During the season's first two games, Johnson kept his struggles to himself.

But then, he dressed for a game against Baldwin-Wallace. He sprinted about 50
yards down the field on the opening kickoff. He had trouble breathing. His chest
hurt.

On one play, he closed for a tackle, only to bounce off the ball carrier. That
rarely happened to Will Johnson, team leader, ferocious hitter, who in three
previous seasons had totaled 171 tackles.

His mom, Lisa, could see it from the stands. Her son was faltering.

Two days later, Johnson visited the campus physician. The diagnosis: an ear or
viral infection. He received antibiotics.

On that Wednesday, he returned to practice but didn't get through stretching
drills. Johnson just couldn't breathe.

He dressed and retreated to his dorm room. He collapsed onto his bed. That is
where Blake Winterton, his roommate and teammate since high school, found him
later that afternoon.

Every breath was agony. His coughs were severe. His left eye was filled with
blood.

He was weak from lack of food. In three days, all he had eaten was a bowl of
chicken soup and a grilled cheese sandwich.

Winterton drove Johnson to the Tiffin hospital.

They expected doctors to give Johnson a quick prescription and release him.

But Johnson's blood test and lung X-ray were abnormal. He needed to be flown to
Toledo immediately.

"This must be serious," Johnson thought.

Frightening times

Winterton and his girlfriend made the hour-long drive, and Johnson flew to St.
Vincent Mercy Medical Center of Toledo.

The nurses wheeled Johnson into an operating room. On the other side of a glass
window, Johnson could see doctors performing open-heart surgery.

He told doctors to do what they needed to get him ready for Saturday's game.
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They ignored him and sedated him.

Then the testing began.

Doctors placed a tube down his throat and pumped fluid into his lungs.

Nurses held down his arms as Johnson fought the panic and the pain.

Johnson spent 16 days in the hospital. He lost 25 pounds. Much of the time was a
haze of pain and fear and tears.

Doctors operated to remove a piece of his lung to examine it. A few days later,
Johnson had a grim diagnosis: Wegener's granulomatosis, an autoimmune disease,
was attacking him. It affects only one out of 20,000 people nationwide every
year, according to the Wegener's Granulomatosis Association, based in Kansas
City, Mo.

Because it's often misdiagnosed, the disease can kill before it's detected.

The standard treatment is a type of chemotherapy. Johnson started immediately.

Johnson's doctors told him he could have died on the field against
Baldwin-Wallace.

He would never play sports again, they said.

They told him his disease was incurable, but it could be put in remission,
allowing him to live a normal life.

Johnson didn't want a normal life. He wanted to play football.

Comeback begins

Johnson returned to school in January, where he found "get well" cards in his
dorm room and his on-campus mailbox.

He walked nervously through campus in Tiffin -- about 60 miles southeast of
Toledo -- not sure if he would be able to handle a full-time class load.

Everywhere he went, people approached to wish him well.

He knew his comeback was just starting.

In February, his new physician, Dr. Gary Hoffman of the Cleveland Clinic,
cleared him to lift weights. Three months later, with the disease in remission,
he returned to football in time for spring drills.

Lisa Johnson did not take the news as joyfully. She didn't want her son risking
his life for a single game of Division III football.

But Will Johnson missed the camaraderie, the competition and the excitement of
college football on fall Saturday afternoons.

In the spring, he participated in noncontact work.

The cough returned first. Then the pain and weakness and the shortness of
breath.
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After a couple of days of practice, Johnson called Hoffman, who increased his
medication. Johnson missed two weeks of practice.

"I tell him that you just have to know your limits, and try not to be so
bull-headed," said Patrick, who coaches outside linebackers at Jackson High.
"Because sometimes, he tends to be that way, which isn't such a bad thing."

On the field again

Whether Will Johnson, 22, helps Heidelberg recover from last season's 1-9 finish
means little to those close to him.

He is told that he will be on some type of medication the rest of his life. He
insists one day there will be life without medication.

His only daily acknowledgement of his disease comes every morning, when he takes
5 milligrams of prednisone, a steroid; Prevacid, which is used to treat and
prevent stomach and intestinal ulcers; folic acid and two multi-vitamins.

On weekends, he takes methotrexate, his chemotherapy medication.

His mother has come to grips with his decision to play. She is trusting Hoffman
and praying for her son.

In December, Johnson will graduate with a degree in business and public
relations.

On the field, his shoulder pads cover a half-inch scar on his chest and two
smaller scars on the right side of his back, all from the biopsy.

He now weighs 215 pounds, 20 pounds heavier than last year.

Maybe that's why he's a bit slower.

This season, Johnson rejoined his teammates in the huddle. The Student Princes
lost Saturday's season opener to Adrian College, 24-14. They will travel to
Marietta College on Sept. 18.

Once again, Johnson will line up opposite the offense. He'll take a deep breath
and prepare to meet his next challenge.

For more information about Wegener's granulomatosis:

Wegener's Granulomatosis Association

P.O. Box 28660

Kansas City, MO 64188-8660

1-800-277-9474

www.wgassociation.org

LOAD-DATE: August 31, 2005

LANGUAGE: ENGLISH
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GRAPHIC: PHOTO: MIKE CARDEW, Akron Beacon Journal: three photos;
(1) Heidelberg linebacker Will Johnson returns to the lineup this season after
being diagnosed with Wegener's granulomatosis, a rare autoimmune disease. (2)
Heidelberg linebacker Will Johnson (center) was happy to return to the field
with his teammates, including James McCoy (left) and Joseph Cox (right). (3)
Heidelberg senior Will Johnson takes medication each day to deal with Wegener's
granulomatosis, an incurable autoimmune disease.
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